American Foreign Policy Council

LIBYA

Quick Facts

Population: 6,541,948 (July 2015 est.)

Area: 1,759,540 sq km

Ethnic Groups: Berber and Arab 97%, other 3% (includes Greeks, Maltese, Italians,

Egyptians, Pakistanis, Turks, Indians, and Tunisians)

Religions: Muslim (official; virtually all Sunni) 96.6%, Christian 2.7%

Government Type: In transition

GDP (official exchange rate): \$39.39 billion (2015 est.)

Map and Quick Facts courtesy of the CIA World Factbook (January 2017)

OVERVIEW

Since the ouster of longtime dictator Muammar Qaddafi in 2011, small contingents of local jihadists, militias, renegade generals, and secular forces have been battling for control of Libya. On the whole, Libyans have rejected extreme ideologies. In the country's 2014 parliamentary elections, a coalition of moderate parties emerged victorious while the Libyan Muslim Brotherhood had a poor showing compared to its brethren in Egypt and Tunisia. Further, candidates from the Libyan Islamic Fighting Group (LIFG), which took part in the election, did not garner any popular support. It is likely, though, that as public debate—which was completely snuffed out by Qaddafi's repressive policies—opens further in Libya, Islamists will have an opportunity to gain more of a following. Several jihadist groups, including Ansar al-Sharia in Libya (ASL) and the Islamic State in Iraq and Syria (ISIS/ISIL) have contributed to the violence and instability in Libya, as the country's civil war continues. Despite a U.S. air campaign and the successes of pro-government militias, these Islamist groups remain formidable destabilizing forces in the country.

ISLAMIST ACTIVITY

Libya declared itself a constitutional monarchy under King Idris in 1951, after it won its independence from Italy in the aftermath of World War II. In September 1969, Colonel Muammar al-Qaddafi staged a military *coup d'état*, after which he established an Arab nationalist regime that adhered to an ideology of "Islamic socialism." Before long, Qaddafi's authoritarian regime began to generate resentment among Islamist groups, leading to an Islamist revival beginning in the late 1970s. Yet the Qaddafi regime also supported terrorist activities abroad that included the downing of two airliners and a discotheque bombing in Berlin.

When the Arab Spring began in several Middle Eastern and North African countries in late 2010 (reaching Libyan cities in 2011), Qaddafi responded with a brutal crackdown on protesters. The response from the populace ignited a fierce civil war that lasted until mid-2011, when the Qaddafi regime was toppled. The resulting power vacuum invited chronic instability as various groups, both Islamist and secular, vied for power and influence, with no single group able to exert full control. In the interim, Libya's government struggled to maintain order and rebuild state institutions, witnessing a rise in the presence and power of militias and other non-state actors.

In February 2014, retired General Khalifa Haftar, a former Qaddafi loyalist, began "Operation Dignity" with a sizable military force, attacking Islamist militant groups and targeting terrorists. To counter Haftar's movement, an alliance of Islamist militias launched "Operation Dawn" in August 2014, seizing the Tripoli airport and other parts of the capital. Since then, outside actors such as the United Arab Emirates have thrown their support behind Haftar in the form of airstrikes.

The Muslim Brotherhood

The origins of the Muslim Brotherhood date back to Egypt in the 1920s, but the organization would not make its first appearance in Libya until 1949, when a number of its members fled political persecution in Cairo and were granted refuge in Benghazi by King Idris. The Libyan Muslim Brotherhood (LMB) thus began as a branch of the original Egyptian organization. The LMB was founded by Egyptian cleric Ezadine Ibrahim Mustafa and several other refugees. Under King Idris, the group and its leaders were allowed relative freedom to spread their ideology. The LMB attracted local adherents and continued to gain support via other Egyptian leaders working in Libya.

This changed when Colonel Muammar Qaddafi came to power in 1969. Viewing the Brotherhood as a potential source of opposition, Qaddafi promptly arrested a number of the Brothers and repatriated them back to Egypt.² The crackdown continued until 1973, when members of the Libyan Muslim Brotherhood were arrested by security services and, under torture, agreed to dissolve the organization -- effectively silencing themselves for the remainder of the 1970s.

However, in the early 1980s, the Brotherhood (which by then had renamed itself the "Libyan Islamic Group" or *al-Jama'a al-Islamiya al-Libiyya*) revived its aspirations to replace the existing secular regime with sharia law through peaceful means. Once again, it began accumulating popular support, including from Libyan students who returned from the UK and U.S. after making contact with LMB members who had fled earlier repression. Through these contacts, the new generation was exposed to a plethora of Islamist ideas. The students took an active role in helping to spread the Brotherhood's ideology, joining the movement's covertly operated groups of interlinked cells active throughout the country.³

The group drew much of its popular appeal through the charitable and welfare work of its members. These programs were particularly successful at attracting members of Libya's middle class to join the LMB. The group's programs were particularly strong in the eastern area of Benghazi, where the main tribes had traditionally opposed Qaddafi's rule.⁴ The regime, however, continued to take an uncompromising stance toward the LMB, persecuting most of its members, and publicly executing some. By the mid-1980s, the majority of LMB members who remained in Libya were either imprisoned or executed.⁵

The Libyan Muslim Brotherhood returned to the scene in 1999 through dialogue with the Qaddafi regime. The talks gained momentum in 2005-2006 when Muammar Qaddafi's son, Sayf al-Islam, personally worked to advance the dialogue in an effort to co-opt and neutralize opposition groups. These efforts focused in particular on Islamist groups, such as the Brotherhood. By the eve of the Libyan uprising in the spring of 2011, it was estimated that the Libyan Muslim Brotherhood had roughly one thousand members within Libya, and two hundred more in exile.⁶

The Libyan Muslim Brotherhood has lost popularity in recent years. This decline first manifested itself after a poor showing in the 2012 parliamentary elections that followed Qaddafi's ouster, which is especially noteworthy considering the political success of its counterparts in Egypt and Tunisia during the same timeframe. The setbacks suffered by the Egyptian Muslim Brotherhood after its electoral success, including the deposing of the Brotherhood-backed president, Mohamed Morsi, in 2013, seems to have encouraged rather than placated anti-Brotherhood activists in Libya. The downward trend continued in the 2014 parliamentary elections, with the Muslim Brotherhood only able to secure 25 of the 200 available seats in the country's legislature. The outright rejection of the movement might be seen as part of the legacy of Qaddafi's opposition to, and demonization of, the party. In some cases, resentment toward the Brotherhood stems from perceptions that it is inherently antidemocratic, or due to associations between the Brotherhood and more radical groups like al-Qaeda or *Ansar al-Sharia*.

Tablighi Jama'at

The number of *Tablighi* supporters in Libya today is relatively small, and there is only one known *Tablighi* center in the country. The *Tablighi Jama'at*, however, distanced itself from politics after many of the organization's members were arrested

in the 1980s, and were subsequently co-opted by the regime.¹¹ However, *Tablighi Jama'at* is pursuing active *dawa* (proselytization) campaigns in Libya, which receive significant communal support. In a lecture hosted on *Tablighi Jama'at's* official website, Muhammad Jihani, also known as Sheikh Jihani, gave a short lecture, posted in June of 2016, in which he described traveling to Libya. He claimed that all Libyans knew of *Tablighi Jama'at's* efforts at *dawa* in the United Kingdom, and that the minister of religion invited Jihani to his ministry, and offered Jihani any and all help that he might need.¹²

The Libyan Islamic Fighting Group

The roots of the Libyan Islamic Fighting Group can be found in an underground *jihadi* movement formed in 1982 by Iwad al-Zawawi. However, the LIFG did not officially announce its formation until 1995.¹³ Unlike the Muslim Brotherhood, the LIFG advocated for military operations against the regime, seeking to overthrow Qaddafi and plotting attacks against other senior figures in the government. After failed attempts to overthrow the regime in 1986, 1987, and 1989, authorities arrested many of its rebels, including al-Zawawi himself.¹⁴ Many of those who were not captured fled to Afghanistan and Pakistan.

Many LIFG members seized the opportunity to fight the Soviets in Afghanistan during the 1980s. There, they and other Libyans set up their own military training camps. At times, LIFG members received instruction from members of al-Qaeda. ¹⁵ In addition to military training, the Libyan recruits were indoctrinated by influential *jihadi* clerics such as Abdullah Azzam. ¹⁶ While in exile in Pakistan and Afghanistan, the movement began to form into an identifiable organization.

Following the anti-Soviet Afghan *jihad*, Libyan LIFG members either returned home to establish cells, moved to Sudan to establish a base of operations to plan the overthrow of the Qaddafi regime, or moved to London to obtain logistical and financial support. Contrary to popular belief, however, the LIFG's interlude in Sudan was not predicated on the plans of Osama bin Laden and al-Qaeda. According to Noman Benotman, a senior leader and member of the group's *shura* council, the LIFG staked out Sudan as a potential base following the Afghan *jihad* in 1988-1989, deciding it was appropriate to move closer to the Libyan front in 1993.¹⁷ It was from Sudan that they sent delegations to Algeria to continue training.

Under the leadership of Commander Abu Abdullah al-Sadek, the LIFG worked to establish its structure and develop the leadership skills of cell leaders throughout the country. Is LIFG leaders were forced to accelerate their plan in 1995 due to poor operational security. When members of the LIFG extracted one of their comrades from a hospital in Benghazi, Libyan security became aware of the operation and quickly moved to suppress the group. As a result, the LIFG was compelled to officially announce itself for the first time in October 1995.

After the incident at the hospital, the Qaddafi regime asked, and eventually convinced, the Sudanese regime to eject the LIFG from Sudan. As a result, many LIFG

members returned to Libya, while others escaped to London. Once the LIFG was exposed, the group sprang into action and throughout the 1990s conducted military operations against the Libyan regime, including several failed attempts to assassinate Qaddafi himself. The Libyan regime fought relentlessly against the LIFG, killing Salah Fathi bin Sulayman (a.k.a. Abu 'Abd al-Rahman al-Khattab), one of the group's founding fathers, in a battle with Libyan soldiers near Darnah in September 1997.²⁰

By 1998, the LIFG's insurgency and terrorist campaign within Libya had, by all measurable standards, come to a halt. However, the group did not declare an official ceasefire until 2000.²¹ Following the campaign, many members were imprisoned in Libya. Many of those who escaped returned to Afghanistan. Among those who fled were the LIFG's *emir*, Abu 'Abd Allah al-Sadiq, chief religious official Abu al-Mundhir al-Sa'idi, and Abu Anas al-Libi, who had been recently implicated in the 1998 Embassy bombings.²²

By 2005, the Libyan regime began a reconciliation and de-radicalization process at the prompting of Qaddafi's son, Sayf al-Islam.²³ After years of negotiations, in September 2009 LIFG leaders in Libya released a new "code" for *jihad* in the form of a 417-page religious document titled "Corrective Studies."²⁴ The new code viewed the armed struggle against Qaddafi's regime as illegal under Islamic law, and set down new guidelines for when and how *jihad* should be fought. However, it also stated that *jihad* would be permissible if Muslim lands were invaded, citing Afghanistan, Iraq and the Palestinian Territories as examples.²⁵ Many leaders and members of the LIFG were eventually released from prison in March 2010.²⁶ However, others such as Abd al-Wahab Qa'id were not released until after the uprising against the Qaddafi regime began in March 2011.²⁷

The LIFG went on to play a prominent role in challenging the Qaddafi regime during the events of Arab Spring. Following the overthrow of Qaddafi, many leaders and members have created political parties and have opted to participate in the new Libyan political system. Furthermore, LIFG has shifted its efforts toward providing social services and youth activities. In an attempt to change the group's image, the LIFG even changed its name to the Libyan Islamic Movement for Change.

Ansar al-Sharia in Libya

When the LIFG ended its military operations and joined the political process in the post-Qaddafi era, new jihadi groups began to emerge in its absence. Most prominent among these has been *Katibat Ansar al-Sharia* in Benghazi (ASB), which first announced itself in February 2012.²⁸ The organization is led by Muhammad al-Zahawi, a former inmate of Qaddafi's infamous Abu Salim prison, who remains the primary suspect in the 2012 attack on the U.S. consulate in Benghazi.²⁹ ASB has since changed its name to *Ansar al-Sharia in Libya* (ASL) - a move that signifies its desire to be perceived as a national movement, rather than a rebel fighting force.³⁰

ASL should not be confused with *Ansar al-Sharia in Derna* (ASD), despite some crossover in membership and political goals. ASD operates under the leadership of

former Guantanamo Bay inmate Abu Sufyan bin Qumu, and, as the name suggests, is based out of Derna.³¹ ASD also shares the similar objective of establishing sharia law in Libya. However, there are no known direct ties between the two *Ansar al-Sharia* organizations.³²

ASL has been able to expand in size and popularity through its violent *da'wa* campaign at home and abroad. ³³ ASL has also involved itself in the training of *jihadis*, preparing them to conflicts in Syria, Mali, and North Africa as foreign fighters. ³⁴ This has further cemented ASL's role as a cog in the facilitation and logistics network within the global *jihadi* movement. However, ASL's most successful method to advance its agenda has been through the provision of social services. ³⁵

ASL has provided local services similar to those historically provided by other Islamist organizations, such as the Muslim Brotherhood in Egypt, including infrastructure repair and development projects, the provision of security, and general aid. ³⁶ One of the group's most successful projects has been its anti-drug campaign, which was orchestrated in cooperation with the Rehab Clinic at the Psychiatric Hospital of Benghazi, the Ahli Club (soccer team) the Libya Company (telecom and technology company) and the Technical Company. ³⁷

In late November 2014, the UN placed both ASB and ASD on its blacklist, adding them to the list of terror organizations associated with al-Qaeda. This designation targets the groups for arms embargos, global travel bans, and asset freezes.³⁸

ASL has known ties to several smaller *Salafi-jihadi katibas* (battalions) in Libya, including *Katibat Abu 'Ubaydah al-Jarah and Saraya Raf Allah al-Sahati*. Many of these *katibas*, among others, participated in ASL's first "annual conference" held on June 6, 2012.³⁹ Based on photos from the event, as many as a thousand individuals attended. At that time, it was believed that ASL had only a few hundred members.⁴⁰ ASL has made use of the chaos and instability in Libya to strengthen its presence in Libyan communities, including optimizing its social service and community activity as *dawa*.⁴¹

When retired Libyan Army General Khalifa Haftar initiated his self-declared "Operation Dignity" in May 2014, ASL became one of the key targets of his campaign. ⁴² Although General Haftar has made progress toward his goal of expelling Islamist forces from Benghazi, the Operation's successes have come at a great cost. In response to "Operation Dignity," ASL launched a violent counteroffensive that killed scores of civilians, as well as soldiers fighting under General Haftar. ⁴³ In fact, the group has made headlines throughout the duration of the Operation. On July 24, 2014, ASL overran Camp 319 and 36th Battalion bases in Benghazi, seizing howitzers, a 2K12 Kub mobile air defense system, Strela-2 MANPADs, ammunition, and military vehicles. ⁴⁴ Days later, on July 30, ASL declared the city of Benghazi an "Islamic Emirate." Although General Haftar openly declared victory against the Islamist militants in November 2016, ASL remains active in various Benghazi communities. ⁴⁶

Islamic State (ISIS/ISIL)

The Islamic State's aspirations for a Libyan province began in 2013, when Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi deployed an emissary to the eastern city of Derna to examine to possibility of expanding the organization's global reach.⁴⁷ Derna has been particularly hospitable to Islamist militants for at least a decade, and ISIS leadership understood that establishing ties to the city could provide a necessary fallback option if the group were to be pushed out of the Levant.⁴⁸ Shortly after the Islamic State declared the establishment of its Caliphate in Iraq and Syria, affiliates of the organization began to appear in different countries. By late 2014, Libyan militias and ideologues with ties to Iraq and Syria began pledging their allegiance to the Islamic State, seeking legitimacy through affiliation with the group's brutal brand of Islamism.⁴⁹ The establishment of Islamic State provinces in Libya, in turn, provided the terrorist group with a space where it could operate without the burden of government intervention, while taking advantage the country's strategic proximity to Europe.

Derna was among the group's most important strongholds, as demonstrated by al-Baghdadi's decision to deploy senior leadership from Iraq and Syria to oversee the new affiliate's activities. The Islamic State was simultaneously developing outposts elsewhere in Libya, including Sirte and Sabratha, alongside various neighborhoods seized in Benghazi.

It is difficult to evaluate the size of the Islamic State's forces in Libya, and assessments vary significantly in their estimates. In February 2015, United States Africa Command (AFRICOM) One estimate put the Islamic State in Libya's forces at 1,000 to 3,000 in Libya as of February 2015. Nonetheless, the Islamic State's Libyan affiliate appears to maintain a much smaller fighting force than its counterpart in Iraq and Syria. In June 2016, the National Bureau of Economic Research estimated that approximately 30,000 fighters have joined the Islamic State in Iraq and Syria. The number of native fighters in the group is currently unknown.

In May 2014, French Special Forces assisted General Khalifa Haftar in his self-initiated "Operation Dignity," driving the Islamic State from its posts in Benghazi. At the same time, American airstrikes supported an offensive that eradicated the Islamic State's foothold in Sabratha. These operations greatly diminished the group's presence in Libya, leaving Sirte as the Islamic State's primary stronghold, apart from other small towns nearby.

The Libya affiliate also embraced the gruesome nature of ISIS propaganda. For example, an April 2015 video portrayed the executions of Egyptian Coptic Christians who were abducted by the group, as well as African migrants bound for Europe. (Libya has served as a key stopping-point for migrants, who would eventually cross the Mediterranean via boats and rafts.) The 29-minute video showed a dozen Egyptian men in orange jumpsuits kneeling on a beach, with the Mediterranean in the background. ISIS fighters beheaded the men, and the video showed their blood spilling into the water. The video's second execution scene was filmed in the Libyan desert, with ISIS executioners shooting another 16 prisoners.⁵²

The video was heavily scrutinized by experts, with some claiming that it had been altered⁵³—raising speculation about the presence of a green screen during the filming process, something that would indicate an advanced propaganda machine, paralleling the propaganda of the Islamic State in Syria.

The Islamic State's extreme ideology and brutal methods, however, were largely unpopular with other *jihadi* organizations in Derna, provoking a violent backlash from these groups. In June 2015, various Derna-based *jihadists* launched an anti-ISIS campaign in coordination with the *Shura Council of Mujahideen in Derna*, another *Islamist* militia. This successful operation ultimately forced the Islamic State to withdraw from Derna in a move that was a major setback to the group's aspirations.⁵⁴

Despite these territorial losses, however, the Libyan branch of ISIS remains a potent threat. In June 2016, then-CIA Director John Brennan told the Senate Select Committee on Intelligence that ISIS' Libya affiliate was the group's most dangerous and developed branch.⁵⁵ In his remarks, Brennan warned that the group's influence in Africa posed a significant risk, and that it was capable of staging attacks throughout the region, as well as Europe.

Experts estimate that ISIS has maintained approximately 3,000 fighters in Sirte, although U.S. intelligence reports claimed that, as of late last year, 6,000 fighters occupied the city. ⁵⁶ In 2016, the group suffered significant territorial losses, with pro-government militias successfully seizing ISIS-held territories within the city of Sirte. ⁵⁷ These losses were compounded by U.S. aerial operations, which continued through early 2017 and resulted in significant loss of life among ISIS fighters. ⁵⁸ Nevertheless, this affiliate remains a major threat to Libya's national security.

ISLAMISM AND SOCIETY

Libya has over six and a half million citizens, roughly ninety-seven percent of whom are Sunni Muslim. The remaining three percent includes a mix of Christians, Buddhists, Hindus, and Jews. ⁵⁹ The dominant school of Sunni thought in Libya is the Maliki school, often considered the most moderate of the four traditional schools of Islamic jurisprudence. ⁶⁰ Non-Sunni Muslims in Libya are primarily native Ibadi Muslims or foreigners from other countries.

For the majority of Libyans, Islam permeates everyday life. In all public schools, alongside the private schools that admit citizens, religious instruction in Islam is compulsory. *Sharia* governs family matters such as inheritance, divorce, and the right to own property. ⁶¹

The dominant role that Islam plays in Libyan society is highlighted by its legal authority as the official state religion, as dictated by the country's interim constitution. *Sharia* law provides the principal source of legislation. However, the constitution of-

fers protections for non-Muslims, who are granted the freedom to practice their own beliefs. Some laws that were enacted during the Qaddafi regime, such as those restricting religious freedom, remain in place, although they are rarely enforced.⁶²

The Qaddafi regime was staunchly opposed to Islamism, although the ideology traditionally found few followers inside Libya. However, following Qaddafi's ouster in 2011, Libyans responded enthusiastically to Islamist political parties because they promoted a sense of identity and pledged to maintain order.⁶³ On the other hand, while Libyans continue to grasp for a political identity, many remain skeptical of Islamist extremism.⁶⁴ Nonetheless, almost six years have passed since Qaddafi was removed from power, and the failed political transition has emboldened various Islamist factions and militias.

In the absence of strong political and social institutions, many Islamic organizations have filled the void by providing valuable social and governmental services. By providing services such as health care, youth activity planning, and religious organization, groups like ASL and the LIFG have gradually moved away from their image as global *jihadi* organizations, and gained favorability with domestic populations.

ISLAMISM AND THE STATE

When Qaddafi took power in 1969, he implemented a new political system, entitled the *Jamahiriyah*, meaning the "state of the masses." Under this system, he engaged in a series of repressive reforms that outlawed political parties and refused to tolerate any organized political dissent.⁶⁵

Nevertheless, the Muslim Brotherhood began to organize in the 1980s with a plan to change the existing regime, albeit via peaceful means. When great socio-economic problems struck Libya in the 1990s, however, the Muslim Brotherhood opted for a more violent path to promote its platform. By 1998, the Qaddafi regime had overcome the Islamic opposition within the country and by the early 2000s, it only small pockets of *jihadist* resistance remained.⁶⁶

After 2005, Qaddafi's son and political advisor, Sayf al Islam, entered negotiations with Islamists to free those imprisoned under the Qaddafi regime in exchange for the recognition of the legitimacy of the government, the renunciation of violence, and formal revisions of their Islamist doctrines. As a result of these negotiations, more than one hundred members of the Muslim Brotherhood were released in 2006, as well as hundreds of members of the Libyan Islamic Fighting Group by 2008.⁶⁷

When Arab Spring reached Libya in February 2011, the country plunged into civil war. The war ended later that year when Qaddafi's regime was toppled with the assistance of Western airstrikes and the former dictator was assassinated. After Qaddafi's

death, the country began a turbulent transition to democracy. Parliamentary elections were held in 2012 in which the LMB-affiliated Justice and Construction Party (JCP) and the National Forces Alliance ran in opposition to one another.⁶⁸

At the time, Mohammed Sawan led the JCP, overseeing electoral victories in 17 of 80 seats available to parties within the 200-seat parliament.⁶⁹ Meanwhile, the National Forces Alliance won 39 of the 80 seats. To the JCP's dismay, the party did not achieve the same electoral successes as Egypt's Freedom and Justice Party, the JCP's model and inspiration.

Also following Qaddafi's fall, the LIFG split into two political factions - the *Hizb al-Watan* (HW) and *Hizb al-Umma al-Wasat* (HUW) - both of which took part in the legislative elections in 2012. The HW ran as a broad-based moderate party while the HUW ran as a more conservative Islamic party. The HUW claimed the rest of the LIFG members, and operated under the leadership of Sami al-Sa'adi. To their dismay, the HW did not win any seats in the election, while HUW garnered just one seat. The HUW's lone seat was allocated to Abdul Wahhab al-Qa'id, brother of the late Abu Yahya al-Libi, a senior al-Qaeda figure. Other small Islamist parties also failed to make a political showing. The *Salafi* party *al-Asala* failed to win a single seat while the *Hizb al-Islah wa-l-Tanmiyya*, led by former member of the Muslim Brotherhood Khaled al-Werchefani, similarly garnered very little support.

Libya's legislative elections in June 2014 showed improved support for Islamist parties, with 30 of the 80 parliamentary seats available going to Islamist factions or candidates. However, due to political hostilities between secular forces and Islamist militants, the results of the election proved highly contentious.⁷¹

In May 2014, retired general Khalifa Haftar began "Operation Dignity," a campaign to drive Islamist militants out of Benghazi and eastern Libya. The Operation has been somewhat controversial within the Libyan community, and several senior military officers have refused to enter the campaign. The House of Representatives (HoR) made Haftar the commander of its armed forces in March 2015. Haftar's force, the Libyan National Army (LNA), is a combination of military units, armed regional factions, and tribal groups, and "is not recognized as a proper army by all military personnel across the east or west of Libya." The LNA maintains varying levels of control in central and eastern Libya.

As of early 2017, Libya has three centers of power, two based in Tripoli, and one based in Tobruk and al-Bayda. The most recent is the United Nations-backed Presidential Council (PC), which has been based in Tripoli since March 30, 2016.⁷⁷ The PC oversees the Government of National Accord (GNA), which is meant to be the unity government that brings together the warring HoR and the Government of National Salvation, the alternative government proposed by the General National Congress (GNC). The United Nation's peace plan provided that the HoR would become the legislative branch to the GNA's executive branch, while the GNC would become

a State Council that would advise the HoR. However, the HoR has twice refused to ratify the agreement, and the GNC has backed away from its original promise to comply with the plan. ⁷⁸ Elections were meant to be held within six months of the initial agreement in March 2016, then postponed repeatedly. ⁷⁹ The HoR has called for elections in February 2018. ⁸⁰ Whether the UN-backed unity government will endure remains to be seen.

ENDNOTES

- [1] Omar Ashour, "Libyan Islamists Unpacked: Rise, Transformation, and Future," Brookings Institution Policy Briefing, May 2012, http://www.brookings.edu/~/media/research/files/papers/2012/5/02%20libya%20ashour/omar%20ashour%20policy%20briefing%20english.pdf.
- [2] Allison Pargeter, "Political Islam in Libya," Jamestown Foundation Terrorism Monitor 3, iss. 6, May 5, 2005, http://www.jamestown.org/single/?no_cache=1&tx_ttnews[tt_news]=306
- [3] Ibid.
- [4] Ibidem.
- [5] Omar Ashour, "Libya's Muslim Brotherhood faces the future," Foreign Policy, March 9, 2012, http://mideast.foreignpolicy.com/posts/2012/03/09/libya_s_muslim_brotherhood_faces_the_future.
- [6] Ibid.
- [7] Aaron Y. Zelin, "Jihadism's Foothold in Libya," Washington Institute for Near East Policy PolicyWatch no. 1980, September 12, 2012, http://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/jihadisms-foothold-in-libya.
- [8] Cameron Glenn, "Libya's Islamists: Who They Are And What They Want." Wilson Center, August 27, 2015, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/lib-yas-islamists-who-they-are-and-what-they-want.
- [9] Mary Fitzgerald, "Libya's Muslim Brotherhood Struggles to Grow," Foreign Policy, May 1, 2014, http://www.foreignpolicy.com/articles/2014/05/01/the_rise_of_libyas_muslim_brotherhood_justice_and_construction_party.
- [10] The facility is part of a comprehensive list of Tabligh facilities worldwide that is available at http://adressmarkazjemaahtabligh.blogspot.com.
- [11] Pargeter, "Political Islam in Libya."
- [12] Sheikh Jihani, "Dawah—The Life Blood," The Hanafi Fiqh Channel, September 16, 2016, http://www.tablighijamaat.org/dawah-the-life-blood-sheikh-jihani-libya/.
- [13] Ibid.
- [14] Camille Tawil, Brothers in Arms: The Story of al-Qa'ida and the Arab Jihadists (London: Saqi Books, 2010), 33.

- [15] Evan F. Kohlmann, "Dossier: Libyan Islamic Fighting Group," NEFA Foundation, October 2007, 3, http://www.nefafoundation.org/miscellaneous/nefalifg1007.pdf.
- [16] Ibid., 4.
- [17] Tawil, Brothers in Arms, 93-94.
- [18] Kohlmann, "Dossier: Libyan Islamic Fighting Group," 8.
- [19] Tawil, Brothers in Arms, 65.
- [20] Kohlmann, "Dossier: Libyan Islamic Fighting Group," 8-11.
- [21] Tawil, Brothers in Arms, 140.
- [22] Ibid., 179.
- [23] Omar Ashour, "Post-Jihadism: Libya and the Global Transformations of Armed Islamist Movements," Studies in Conflict and Terrorism 23, iss. 3, 2011, 384.
- [24] Ibid., 385. According to Ashour, there were a few bumps in the road: "the six leaders in Abu Selim Prison wanted the decision to be unanimous so as to maximize the impact on the middle-ranks, the grassroots, and the sympathizers, and thus guarantee successful organizational de-radicalization. They thus demanded the involvement of the LIFG leaders abroad in the dialogue with the regime. Those leaders included two Shura Council members (Abu Layth al-Libi and 'Urwa al-Libi) and two influential members of the LIFG's legitimate (theological) committee: Abu Yahya al-Libi, currently believed to be the third person in al-Qaida, and Abdullah Sa'id, who was killed in December 2009 by a U.S. drone strike in Pakistan. All four rejected the offer."
- [25] Ibidem, 388.
- [26] Ibidem, 384.
- [27] David D. Kirkpatrick, "Political Islam and the Fate of Two Libyan Brothers," New York Times, October 6, 2012, http://www.nytimes.com/2012/10/07/world/africa/political-islam-and-the-fate-of-two-libyan-brothers.html?pagewanted=all.
- [28] Aaron Y. Zelin, "Know Your Ansar al-Sharia," Foreign Policy, September 21, 2012, http://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/know-your-ansar-al-sharia.
- [29] Mary Fitzgerald, "It Wasn't Us," Foreign Policy, September 18, 2012, http://www.foreignpolicy.com/articles/2012/09/18/it_wasn_t_us.
- [30] Aaron Y. Zelin, "Libya Beyond Benghazi," Journal of International Security Affairs no. 25, Fall/Winter 2013, http://www.securityaffairs.org/sites/default/files/issues/archives/fw2013covertocover_small.pdf.
- [31] Zelin, "Know Your Ansar al-Sharia."
- [32] Zelin, "Libya Beyond Benghazi."
- [33] Ibid.

- [34] Aaron Y. Zelin, Testimony before the House of Representatives Committee on Foreign Affairs, Subcommittee on Terrorism, Nonproliferation, and Trade and Subcommittee the Middle East and North Africa, July 10, 2013, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Documents/testimony/ZelinTestimony20130710-v2.pdf
- [35] Zelin, "Libya Beyond Benghazi."
- [36] Zelin, "Know Your Ansar al-Sharia."
- [37] Zelin, "Libya Beyond Benghazi."
- [38] "U.N. Blacklists Libya's Ansar al-Sharia, Involved in Benghazi Attack," Reuters, November 19, 2014, http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/11/19/ us-libya-security-un-idUSKCN0J32KX20141119
- [39] The others that were at the conference included, the Islamic Foundation for Da'wa and Islah, The Supreme Commission for the Protection of Revolution of February 17, Liwa Dara' Libya, Katibat Shuhada Libya al-Hurrah, Katibat Faruq (Misrata), Katibat Thuwar Sirte, Katibat Shuhada al-Khalij al-Nawfaliya, Katibat Ansar al-Huriyya, Katibat Shuhada al-Qawarsha, Katibat al-Shahid Muhammad al-Hami, Katibat al-Jabal, Katibat al-Nur, Katibat Shuhada Abu Salim, Katibat Shuhada Benghazi, the Preventative Security Apparatus, Katibat al-Shahid Salih al-Nas, and other brigades from Darnah, Sabratha, Janzur, and Ajdabiya. Pictures of the conference can be accessed at https://www.facebook.com/media/set/?set=a.373188266078865.86838.156 312127766481&type=1
- [40] Zelin, "Know Your Ansar al-Sharia."
- [41] Aaron Zelin, "Libya's jihadists beyond Benghazi," Foreign Policy, August 12, 2013, http://foreignpolicy.com/2013/08/12/libyas-jihadists-beyond-benghazi/.
- [42] "Profile: Libya's military strongman Khalifa Haftar." BBC, September 15, 2016, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-27492354.
- [43] "Ansar al-Sharia in Libya (ASL)," Counter Extremism Project, n.d., https://www.counterextremism.com/threat/ansar-al-sharia-libya-asl.
- [44] Ibid.
- [45] Ibidem.
- [46] "Haftar forces claim 'great victory' in Libya's Benghazi," Alaraby, November 18, 2016, https://www.alaraby.co.uk/english/news/2016/11/18/haftar-forces-claim-great-victory-in-libyas-benghazi.
- [47] Geoff D. Porter, "How Realistic Is Libya as an Islamic State "Fallback"?" Combating Terrorism Center at West Point, March 16, 2016, https://www.ctc.usma.edu/posts/how-realistic-is-libya-as-an-islamic-state-fallback.
- [48] Ibid.
- [49] Tarek Kahlaoui, "The rise of ISIS in Libya, explained," Newsweek, May 29, 2016, http://www.newsweek.com/understanding-rise-islamic-state-isis-libya-437931

- [50] Kate Brannen, Keith Johnson, "The Islamic State of Libya Isn't Much of a State," Foreign Policy, February 17, 2015, http://foreignpolicy.com/2015/02/17/the-islamic-state-of-libya-isnt-much-of-a-state/.
- [51] Les Picker, "Where are ISIS's Foreign Fighters Coming From?" The National Bureau of Economic Research, June 2016, http://www.nber.org/digest/jun16/w22190.html.
- [52] David D. Kirkpatrick and Rukhmini Callimachi. "Islamic State Video Shows Beheadings of Egyptian Christians in Libya," New York Times, February 15, 2015, https://www.nytimes.com/2015/02/16/world/middleeast/islamic-state-video-beheadings-of-21-egyptian-christians.html?_r=0.
- [53] Malia Zimmerman, "ISIS' army of 7-footers? Experts say video of Copt beheadings manipulated," Fox News, February 21, 2015, http://www.foxnews.com/world/2015/02/21/isis-army-7-footers-experts-say-video-copt-beheadings-manipulated.html.
- [54] Porter, "How Realistic Is Libya as an Islamic State "Fallback"?"
- [55] John Brennan, Statement before the Senate Select Committee on Intelligence, June 16, 2016, https://www.cia.gov/news-information/speechestestimony/2016-speeches-testimony/statement-by-director-brennan-as-prepared-for-delivery-before-ssci.html
- [56] Patrick Wintour, "Isis loses control of Libyan city of Sirte." Guardian (London). December 5, 2016, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/dec/05/isis-loses-control-of-libyan-city-of-sirte.
- [57] Patrick Wintour, "Isis loses control of Libyan city of Sirte." Guardian (London). December 5, 2016, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/dec/05/isis-loses-control-of-libyan-city-of-sirte.
- [58] Patrick Wintour, "Isis loses control of Libyan city of Sirte." Guardian (London). December 5, 2016, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/dec/05/isis-loses-control-of-libyan-city-of-sirte.
- [59] U.S. Department of State, Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights and Labor, International Religious Freedom Report for 2013, n.d., http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/irf/religiousfreedom/index.htm?year=2013&dlid=222303 #sthash.IH9pgQVJ.dpuf. "Libya," Central Intelligence Agency World Factbook, January 12, 2017, https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/ly.html
- [60] Manal Omar, "The Islamists are Coming," Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, n.d., http://www.wilsoncenter.org/islamists/libyarebuilding-scratch
- [61] U.S. Department of State, International Religious Freedom Report for 2013.
- [62] Ibid.
- [63] Omar, "The Islamists are Coming."

- [64] Mohamed Eljarh, "In Post-Qaddafi Libya, It's Stay Silent or Die," Foreign Policy, September 24, 2014, http://transitions.foreignpolicy.com/posts/2014/09/24/in_post_qaddafi_libya_its_stay_silent_or_die
- [65] Pargeter, "Political Islam in Libya."
- [66] Ibid.
- [67] Manal Omar, "Libya: Rebuilding From Scratch," Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, n.d., https://www.wilsoncenter.org/libya-rebuilding-scratch.
- [68] Ashour, "Libya's Muslim Brotherhood faces the future."
- [69] Mary Fitzgerald, "A Current of Faith," Foreign Policy, July 6, 2012, http://www.foreignpolicy.com/articles/2012/07/06/a_current_of_faith.
- [70] Camille Tawil, "Tripoli's Islamist Militia Leader Turns to Politics in the New Libya," Jamestown Foundation Terrorism Monitor 10, iss. 11, June 1, 2012,http://www.jamestown.org/single/?no_cache=1&tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=39450.
- [71] "Libya Publishes Parliamentary Election Results," The Journal of Turkish Weekly, July 22, 2014, http://www.turkishweekly.net/news/169449/-libya-publishes-parliamentary-election-results.html.
- [72] "Profile: Libya's military strongman Khalifa Haftar," BBC, September 15, 2016, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-27492354.
- [73] Mary Fitzgerald, A Quick Guide to Libya's Main Players: Armed Groups, Council on Foreign Relations, December 2016, http://www.ecfr.eu/mena/mapping_libya_conflict#.
- [74] "Profile: Libya's military strongman Khalifa Haftar," BBC, September 15, 2016, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-27492354.
- [75] Mary Fitzgerald, A Quick Guide to Libya's Main Players: Armed Groups, Council on Foreign Relations, December 2016, http://www.ecfr.eu/mena/mapping_libya_conflict#.
- [76] Ibid.
- [77] Ibidem.
- [78] John Pike, "Libya Politics." Global Security, October 17, 2016. http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/libya/politics.htm.
- [79] Ibid.
- [80] "HoR calls for presidential and parliamentary elections in Libya in early 2018," Libyan Express, March 9, 2017, http://www.libyanexpress.com/hor-calls-for-presidential-and-parliamentary-elections-in-libya-in-early-2018/.